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Statement from the ACTU International Committee – July 4, 2003

ACTU Opposes Refugee Deportations

The ACTU notes with concern that the federal government is proposing to forcibly deport Afghan, Iraqi, East Timorese and Iranian asylum seekers and refugees to their countries of origin. All Iranians in detention have been given 28 days to accept a "repatriation package" or face forcible removal.

All these countries are either unstable, unsafe and/or have histories and on-going records of human rights abuses. 

Amnesty International and the United Nations High Commission for Refugees (UNHCR) have expressed concerns about the Australian government's policy of offering refugees only temporary protection and have stressed that repatriation of refugees should be voluntary.

In particular they have highlighted that refugees should not be returned to countries where they might suffer human rights abuses. Article 33 of the refugee convention expressly states that no state shall return a refugee to a place where his/her life is threatened.

Yet there are a number of documented cases of asylum seekers being persecuted or executed after being returned to countries such as Iran. Not only is Australia the only country that imposes mandatory and unreviewable detention of asylum seekers, it is also the only country that issues temporary protection visas (rather than permanent protection) for recognised refugees.

In the case of the East Timorese, the recent decision by the Immigration Minister to grant 379 East Timorese asylum seekers permanent residency is attributable to the successful campaigning against their proposed deportation. However, there are still East Timorese who face deportation or lengthy refugee application processes. The ACTU calls for the immediate permanent residency for the remaining East Timorese. Many East Timorese fled to Australia more than ten years ago and have been here ever since. Many of their children have known no other home.

Considering that forcible deportations involve life or death situations, violate international treaties and obligations, risks inflicting further persecution upon asylum seekers and is fundamentally unjust, this ACTU International Committee meeting resolves to:

i) publicly oppose the government's proposals to forcibly deport refugees from East Timor, Afghanistan, Iran and Iraq who have been previously given TPVs, and oppose the Government's campaign of threatening to deport Iranian asylum seekers in detention.

ii) support campaigns by refugee groups against forcible deportations.

iii) establish a working party to investigate specific ways that union action can help prevent deportations. 

iv) campaign to call for the immediate permanent settlement of all Iraqi refugees holding temporary protection visas, and to extend that call for all refugees holding temporary protection visas.

